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Police Commissioner’s Message

The vear 2000 was historical for the men and women of the
Baltimore Police Department. For the first time in more than 2
decade, there were fewer than 300 murders in Baltimore City.
Early in the year, skeptics laughed when Mayor O’Malley and 1
introduced our plan to reduce violent crime and murders in our
city. Now scveral months later the city ol Baltimore has been
thrust into the national spotlight, not only because Baltimore is
home of the NFL's Ravens, but because for the first time in years,
Baltimore is becoming a safer city. We know that the success
could not be achieved without the support of the community we
serve, but most importantly, it could not be achieved without the
hard work of the men and women, both sworn and civilian, of the
Baltimore Police Department

Although violent crime is down in all categorics and homicide
clearances are on the risc, the success we shared in reducing
crime did not come without a horrible sacrifice. Last vear, we lost
four of our best as they fought 10 make Baltimore a safer place,

On March 8%, Officer Jamie A. Roussey, who wanted to be a
Officer Jamie A, Roussey  police officer since he was a child, was killed in an accident while Sergennt John D. Platt

Western District responding to help a fellow officer. A little more than a month

2-16-78 to 3-8-00 later, on April 21%, Officer Kevon M. Gavin, Sr. was killed
when a shooting suspect rammed into his patrol car as he at-
tempted to flee police and avoid apprehension, Kevon had re-
cently returned to the Baltimore Police Department after working
bricfly for the Prince George's County Police Department, He
returned because it was here, in Baltimore, that Kevon felt he
could most make an impact. On October 14®, we suffered a dou.
ble tragedy, when a suspected drunk driver ran a stop sign in
Northeast Baltimore and took the ljves of Sergeant John D. Plant
and Officer Kevin J. McCarthy, as they patrolled the city's
streets. The loss of these fallen heroes leit an irreplaceable void
in the lives of children, parents, friends and the community.
Last Friday, a jury acquitted Eric Stinnett, the driver of the car
that killed Officer Gavin, despite compelling cvidence. Although
this came as a crushing blow, we must try 10 remember that the
vast majority of city residents support the members of this agency
as we strive 1o make Baltimore a safer place to live, work and
raise families. | continue 1o support you in your efforts and am
proud of the job you do everyday.

As we celebrate the success of the year 2000, let’s never lose
focus of the danger involved in the task that you so diligenily
carry oul. We must never forget the ultimate sacrifice that Jamie,
Kevon, John and Kevin made, As we move forward, and con-
Officer Kevon M. Gavin, tinue 1o fight the war on crime, we carry with us our memories of

Sr. these fine men, so that neither the value of their lives, nor the

Southwestern District
10-17-72 to 4-21-00

Northeastern District
12-5-64 to 10-14-00

Officer Kevin J. McCarthy

senselessness of their deaths, is ever forgotien, Northeastern District
Thank you for a job well done. 1-7-64 to 10-14-00

/ .
Edward T. Norris
Police Commissioner



Special Awards and Memorial Medals for Departmental Members .

All sworn and civilian members of the Baltimore Police Department who worked during the year 2000 will soon be receir
ing special medals from Police Commissioner Edward T. Norris. The medals are an expression of the Commissionet’s apprec
tion for everyone’s hard work and dedication last year as we worked together to reduce violent crime and rebuild many areas of

the department.

In addition to the special awards medals, memorial medals containing the names of the four Baltimore police

officers who died in the line of duty last year will also be distributed. Congratulations to everyone in the department and keep up

the good work in 2001!

Police Contact Receipts on January

factor in the officer’s decision to make the stop.

racial profiling.”

Baltimore Police
Foundation Established

Recently, the Baltimore Police Foundation was established by
Police Commissioner Edward T. Norris, with the support of
Mayor Martin O"Malley and area business leaders. At two lunch-
eons held in November, Co-Chairs of the Foundation, Mr. H.
Furlong Baldwin, President and CEO of Mercantile Bank and
Mr. Donald J. Shepard, President and CEO, Aegon USA, Incor-
porated, joined Commissioner Norris as he hosted the event to
heip gain support of several business leaders and organizations.

The Foundation’s mission is to support new crime reduction
initiatives of the Baltimore Police Department by providing fund-
ing for essential needs that otherwise would not be met. Some of
the areas in which donations may be applied include recruitment
efforts, the purchase of technology and equipment, and training.
In addition to funding innovative crime fighting strategies, the
Baltimore Police Foundation provides a tax exempt vehicle for
gifts that fund these programs, and allows the business commu-
nity and private citizens an opportunity to partner with police
leaders to help build and maintain an effective police department.

Since November, the Foundation has raised approximately
$500,000. The goal this year is to raise approximately 1.2 mil-
lion dollars. To make a donation or for more information about
the Baltimore Police Foundation, please call (410) 539-1684.

Citizen/Police Contact Receipt Procedure Begins

In a proactive effort to allay citizens’ concerns of racial profiling, the Baltimore Police Department began issuing Citizen/
1, 2001. The issuance of contact receipts will establish a highly visible procedure of police
officer accountability and professionalism by documenting the reasons for stopping pedestrians and motorists.

Police Commissioner Edward T. Norris is an advocate of the benefits this procedure will yield for officers and citizens
alike: “Our unique Citizen/Police Contact Receipt is intended to build citizen and community trust.
our integrity is critical to community respect and support for the men and women of the Baltimore Police Department.” Like-
wise, Deputy Commissioner of Operations Barry W. Powell believes the stop receipt should be considered a valuable tool for
officers: “Too often, officers are accused of racial profiling because of stopping 2 person, when race was not a determining
The Citizen/Police Contact Receipt, used as intended, serves a dual purpose:
(1) to safeguard the rights of citizens from arbitrary stops, and (2) to protect the interests of officers from citizen complaints of

Trust and confidence n

Third Annual Baltimore Police
Memorial Blood Drive Declared

Success
The Baltimore Police Department, in cooperation with the
American Red Cross, sponsored the 3" Annual Memorial Blood
Drive on December 28, 2000. The event was held in honor of
the four Baitimore police officers who tragically lost their lives
in the line of duty last year.

Departmental employees and citizens graciously donated
approximately 168 pints of blood. The donations exceeded the
Red Cross goal by 23%. The supreme sacrifice of our fallen
heroes, Officer Jamie Roussey, Officer Kevon Gavin, Officer
Kevin McCarthy and Sergeant John Platt were the inspiration
for the outpouring of support for this worthwhile endeavor. The
Memorial Blood Drive came at a crucial time of the year in the
Red Cross’ efforts to replenish the blood blank for the many citi-
zens who will need its assistance throughout the year.

Thanks to everyone who participated in the blood drive.
Anyone who wants to schedule an appointment to donate blood
should call the American Red Cross at (410) 764-7000, ext
sion 3004.



D.E.S. Nets Major Cocaine
Arrest/Seizure

Colonel James L. Hawkins, Major Jesse B. Oden, Lieutenant Anthony G. Cannavale, and
detectives from the Drug Enforcement Section display 2 kilograms of cocaine and $200,000
n U.S. currency seized in the arrest of a major cocaine supplier from Fi. Lauderdale, Florida.

Good News...

The Baltimore Police Department’s Youth Choir cele-
brated its 6th anniversary on December 15th at the War Me-
morial Building. The choir has 45 members, ranging from
ages eight to eighteen, coming frem diversified neighborhoods
in Baltimore City. The choir sings various types of music and
has performed 220 engagements since its inception. The choir
is direcled by Qfficer Roderick Dotson. Congratulations on
another outstanding year!

Congratulations go to Officer Robin Pruett who con-
ducted a department wide collection of gifis and toys for the
children of local orphanages and shelters. Officer Pruelt sends
special thanks to Director Koch, Officer Mello, and Chief
0'Conneor and his children, for the generous efforts they made
to help make Christmas extra special.

Sgt. Douglas Womack, Property Section, was recently fea-
tured in the documentary “Flight Line: The Army Helicopter
Pilots of Vietnam.” The documentary recently won the pres-
tigious Aegis Award for documentaries. Sgr. Womack is a
highly decorated Vietham War veleran whose experiences
have also been documented in two books, “The Price of Exit,”
by Tom Marshall, and “Primer of the Helicopter Way,” by
Charles Holley. “Flight Line” is available on videotape from
the National Vietnam War Museum in Mineral Wells, Texas.
All proceeds from the sale of the video will benefit the mu-
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43rd Anniversary Reunion

BALTIMORE POLICE DEPARTMENT K-9
UNIT

7 pm until 11 pm
F.O.P. Lounge
Contact Sgt. Michael Dann 410-396-2475
And
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Birth
Announcements!

Congratulations to Officer Edward Gray, Cen-
tral District and wife Lisa on the birth of their son
Brennan Michael Gray on December 1, 2000.
Brennan weighed in at 7 pounds and 5 ounces.

Congratulations to Officer Kim Brown, Central
District, and Mr. Rodney Gross, Sr. on the birth of
their son, Rodney Christopher Gross on December
27, 2000. Rodney weighed in at 8 pounds and &
ounces.

Congratulations are also in order for Lieutenant

~ Rodney Giacomelli, Legal Affairs Section, and his
wife Katie, on the birth of their daughter Alexandra
Nicole Giacomelli on December 27, 2000. Alexan-
dra weighed in at 6 pounds.

seum.

Good News...
Recruitment Incentive Awards

Congratulations to Detective Caprice Smith,
Child Abuse Unit and Officer Donte Preston,
Eastern District, for each referring two new police
officers to the Baltimore Police Department. In ad-
dition, fifty-one members of the department, both
sworn and civilian, have also qualified to receive
monetary awards through the recruitment incentive
program,

Detective Caprice Smith
The Personnel Section would like to remind all Child Abuse Unit
members of the department the recruitment incen-
tive awards program will continue throughout 2001.
The awards are applied as follows: m
e B Y
First Referral $100.00 7 38
Second Referral  $200.00 =
Third Referral $300.00
Fourth Referral  $200.00

For additional information about the incentive pro- §
gram, please call the Personnel Section at (410)
396-2548.

Officer Donte Preston
Eastern District

"GO RAVENS!!




Scholarship Funds Available

Applications are currently being accepted for the FOP and Frank J. Bat- W\
taglia Signal 13 Foundation scholarship funds. Three FOP scholar-
ships will be awarded to the children of FOP members; the Lieutenant
Owen Sweeney Memorial Scholarship and the Police Officer Vincent
Adolfo Scholarship will also be awarded. Qualified applicants for the Signal 13 Foundation scholarships must attend a college or
university in the state of Maryland, and should be dependent children of active members of the Baltimore Police Department. Please
contact the FOP at (410) 243— 9141 or Signal 13 Foundation at (410) 335-1056 for additional information.

Fundraisers Scheduled for Fallen Heroes

Several fundraisers are under way to honor the memory of Baltimore police officers who lost their lives in the line of
duty. To provide funds for the children of Sergeant John Platt and Officer Kevin McCarthy, Lieutenant Joseph Chianca of
the Northeastern District is selling tee shirts with the fallen heroes’ photographs on the back. The tee shirts cost $12.50 and
$13.50 (for XXL) and can be purchased from Lieutenant Chianca by calling (410) 396-2444

Fundraisers are also being held for the construction of the Baltimore City Fraternal Order of Police Memorial, to be lo-
cated in Shot Tower Park across the street from Police Headquarters. Angela Halcomb, whose husband, Officer Jimmy W.
Halcomb, was killed in the line-of-duty in 1976, says $500,000 is needed to begin construction of the memorial. Proceeds
from the following sales and events will go toward this construction:

o Licutenant Chianca of the Northeastern District is selling “Fallen Heroes” baseball caps for $15 and “Fallen Heroes”
calendars for $5.

o On March 18, 2001, a concert featuring Grammy Award-winner Bela Fleck & the Flecktanes is being held at the Meyer-
hoff Symphony Hall.

e The I* Annual Police Memorial Run, a 5K run or 1K family walk through the streets of downtown Baltimore, is tenta-

tively being held on May 12, 2001.

e  “Fallen Heroes Memorial Phone Cards” worth 338 minutes of talk time are selling for $20 at the following locations:

WCBM Radio, Di’Mimmo's Restaurant, Sabatino’s Restaurant, Santoni’s Restaurant, Santoni’s Deli, Jimmy O'Don-

nell’s Pub, and The Fine Grind Coffee Shop.

"S conea from the Depactmental Fobiday Colebration’ S
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. Western District Heroes

They refuse to call themselves heroes. So we will do it for them. What
other word describes two officers who enter a burning building, rescue three
people, and do it without any firefighting equipment? We call them heroes,
or in this case, members of the Baltimore Police Department’s Western Dis-
trict.

On Thursday, December 21, 2000, Officers Lawang Hyman and Michael
Minor were waiting for a tow truck in West Baltimore when they saw smoke
coming from a row house around the corner. Minutes later they were crash-
ing through the front door, racing up a smoke filled staircase, and rescuing
three elderly women from the fire. One of those women was an ampulee.

Both officers were treated for smoke inhalation at the University of
Maryland’s Shock Trauma Hospital. Those rescued by the officers call them
heroes, and they aren’t alone. “No question about it, their efforts saved at
least one life, probably more,” said Baltimore City Fire Battalion Chief Hec-

Officer Lawang Hyman Officer Michael Minor tor Torres.

Trainees Launch
“Community Outreach” Program

In support of the Baltimore Police Department’s mission to develop well-
rounded, community-oriented police officers, a new component called
“Community Outreach” has been added to the academy’s training program.
According to Major Stanford O. Franklin, Commander of the Education &
Training Section, this component will help “ensure the recruits truly under-
stand the meaning of giving and service, and that by the nature of our job
description, we are public servants.” Each future class of trainees will par-
ticipate in at least two “Community Outreach” endeavors during the six-
month academy.

Class 2000-05, the first class of recruits to participate in “Community
Qutreach,” catered to the homeless on January 9, 2001 at Our Daily Bread.
| According to Kerrie Burch-DeLuca, Director of Communications for Catho-
o lic Charities, Our Daily Bread is the largest feeding program in the state of
Police officer trainees from Ciass 20{0-05 pose with their class g)d:dryla:d&seryt::ge:{l a'\:erag:h(.)f gl ﬁul;s tslz)er dayi) Th? 34:;3"1&7' sc;v;d
advisor, Officer Jeffrey Redd, and the blankets they donated for A Ellalerlise e e, Ealla, B UG (oGS o i ] All ofithe
guests at Our Daily Bread clothing items were generously purchased or donated by the trainees.

It’s been all over the news, locally and nationally. USA Teday ran the story. The Los Angeles Times
covered it. Both The New York Times and The Washington Post ran feature articles on the good news.
Move over Election 2000, make way for the Baltimore Police Department.
When the clock struck midnight on December 31, 2000, it was ‘the story’ in Baltimore. For the first time in eleven
years, the city's murder rate had fallen below 300, and everyone wanted the details. Mayor O’Malley thanked the Commissioner
_and officers throughout the city. In turn Commissioner Norris thanked the Mayor for his support, and his officers for their hard
ork. Both thanked the citizens of Baltimore for their support.
Next up, the internationa! media. Look for stories featuring the BPD in Germany, Canada, and beyond.




Letters to the Commissioner...

[ was recently contacted regarding my upcoming court testimony in Rennie v. Lycoming et al. The case has been scheduled
for trial at least two times in the past two years. The first time that the court notified me, I immediately contacted the department
to obtain my case folder. The file folder was never located, so I requested a letter from the department explaining the missi
file. My plan was to use the letter when asked questions that I could not answer without the investigative file.

After being notified a second time by the court, I re-contacted Legal Affairs and spoke with Mr. Sean Malone and explained
what had transpired in the past. To my surprise, Mr. Malone contacted me at my home and advised that the file had been located
This was accomplished in less than six hours. Since my retirement in 1994, it appears that many things have changed within the
department. Never did | expect to speak with a “Director”. Mr. Malone invited me to Legal Affairs to review and take posses-
sion of the file for trial.

Whatever motivation methods you use, please continue. In speaking with former co-workers, they seem very pleased with the
direction of the department. Please convey my genuine thanks to Deputy Police Commissioner Elbert F. Shirey and Mr. Malone.
They were able to accomplish in six hours what former personnel could not do in two years.

Sincerely,

Tony Petralia

Retired Police Officer
Traffic Section

“Finar o can

ITr:apassu, Frank, retired Police Officer,
Education and Training, 76 years of age,
| 25 years of service, November 3rd.

Berger, Erwin, retired Police Officer,
years of age, 20 years of service, Novemb.
8th.

Gray, John, H., retired Police Officer,
Pine Street Station, 90 years of age, 27
years of service, November 1 1th.

'Culotta, Lena R., retired Police Officer,
| Central Records Division, 69 years of age,
17 years of service, November 11th.

Clark, John P., retired Police Officer,
Criminal Investigation Division, 71 years
| of age, 26 years of service, December Sth,
Andrew, George E., retired Lieutenant,
Criminal investigation Bureau, 87 years of |
age, 34 years of service, January 15th,

BlIlTIMllRE RAVENS

BALTIMORE POLICE DEPARTMENT
; PUBLIC AFFAIRS SECTION BULK RATE
'| | 601 EAST FAYETTE STREET U.S. POSTAGE
| Zittle, Michael D., Police Officer, | BALTIMORE, MARYLAND 21202 PAID
|Information and Technology Division, 42 e s
years of age, 23 years of service, December Ist. | Permit No. 551

!Kincaid. Jack W,, Sergeant, Northwesteml
?District. 42 years of age, 21 years of service, |
| December 2nd.
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City Council Issues Resolution Praising Police Department
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_ The crime reduction success of the Baitimore Police Department was acknowl-
s@@ edged in a City Council resolution on February 5, 2001. Introduced by President Sheila
" { Dixon and Councilmembers Cain, Curran, D’Adamo, Handy, and Pugh, the resolution
qL

J| concerns “Commendations to Commissioner Norris and Members of the Baltimore City
Police Department.” It reads, in part:

a,; 27 he decline in Baltimore’s homicide rate can be directly gt
attributed to new police strategies that included concen-
@ tratmg officers in the violent, drug plagued Eastern Dis-
> ~§ i trict and launching an intergovernmental operation that $
'-3'..'__ @ combined the crime-fighting efforts of local, state, and %
s 20 federal governments to get known criminals off our City
F streets

< *"‘ 5 “ In recognition of Baltimore’s efforts, the outgoing fed-
% 1ol eral administration awarded the City $28.8 million...
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¢ .{§ NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE [}}{ &
- o CITY COUNCIL OF BALTIMORE, that Police Com-
f' S missioner Norris and members of the Baltimore City Po- if;’_
@:ﬁ lice Department are hereby respectfully commended for Y
< f their selfless commitment to decelerating the scandalous _',:_:’r' {

Ry | crime rate, halting the proliferation of the spread of
*‘5 o drugs, contributing to the overall feelings of safety for
h' { our citizens and visitors, and generally aiding in secur- ,
® Ing an image of gracious activity for our venerable City
of Baltimore. 3 2%
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Class 2000-4 Graduates

: On February 2, 2001, Police Commissioner Edward T. N
ol ris joined family, friends and other departmental members to welco..
| the newest additions to the Baltimore Police Department. Thirty-three
| new police officers were sworn in during & graduation ceremony held
| at the War Memorial Building on Gay Street.
- Colonel Richard T. Schnell, Director of Military Support to
| Civil Authorities for the Maryland National Guard, was the distin-
- | guished puest speaker for the event. During the graduation exercises
| Class Valedictorian Officer Robert L. Himes, II was presented with
the Police Commissioner’s Award of Excellence for his overall out-
standing efforts while assigned to the Education and Training Divi-
sion. Also during the ceremony, Officer Donald D, Diehl, III was
recognized as the Firearms Champion and the Skills Champion for his
exceptional physical proficiency. Congratulations to all our graduates
and good luck as you begin to patrol the communities of Baltimore
City!

Police Commissioner Edward T. Norris presents the Skills Trophy and the
Firearms Trophy to Officer Donald D. Diehl, Il

A Chief No More...Now He’s a Colonel

In April of last year, Police Commissioner Edward T. Norris hired John V.
Pignataro from the New York City Police Department, and made him Chief of Infor-
mation and Technology for the Baltimore Police Department. Less than a year later
he no longer holds that title. Now, after a promotion ceremony in the Commis-
sioner’s Board Room in January, he’s Colonel Pignataro.

Colonel Pignataro has been in the crime-fighting game for more than twenty
years. While with the NYPD, Pignataro was a patrol officer, a personnel officer frr
the Chief of Detectives, and the creator of the Technical Service Section. He also
a Master of Science Degree in Telecommunications and Computer Science.

As the commander of the Baltimore Police Department’s Information Tech-
nology Division, Colonel Pignataro is responsible for its Management Information
Systems, the Emergency 911 system, and the newly formed Technical Assistance and
Response Unit. As for Colonel Pignataro’s new title, he says he doesn’t care what

Pictured above: Commissioner Edward T, Norris, you call him, *“Just answer when I yell for help.”
Colonel and Mrs. John V. Pignataro.

T Commissioner Commends
A LLBRE Eastern District Initiative

For the first time since the 1968 riots, Special Service
Commendations were awarded on February 21, 2001. In rec-
{ ognition of the outstanding success of the Eastern District Ini-
tiative during 2000, Police Commissioner Edward T. Norris
{ awarded medals to the initiative’s members at his monthly
press briefing. Their efforts between August 22 and Decem-

| trict by reducing murders by 55% and shootings by 66%, as
compared to the same time period during 1999. According to
Commissioner Norris, “The award serves as a reminder of the

department’s recognition for the officers’ extraordinary d:

Commissioner Norris congratlates and thanks Agens Timothy Flaherty cation to dl.lty and professional competence.”
during his presentation of Special Service Commendations to
personnel of the Eastern District Initiative,







